# **Biofeedback**

Biological Sciences Division Special Libraries Association Volume 17, Number 1 Summer 1991

### Inside

Professional Development Survey

Past-Chair's Report

New Members

BSD Member Updates

Cincinnati 1993

New Member Profiles

## Chair's Report

Cami L. Loucks

Greetings to all and welcome to new members! It was delightful to meet so many of you at the San Antonio annual conference. I'm sure those of you who attended were as impressed as I was of the wonderful and varied programs developed by last year's Chair, Barbara Montanary-Schader. Barbara and her team on the program development committee did an outstanding job. About twenty five other professionals on Barbara's team, including officers, committee chairs and members, our editor, Steven Sowell, and ad hoc committees, were responsible for a year of professional growth and development for the Division, and are to be commended for their excellent performance!

Ahead of us is the San Francisco meeting in June 1992. Programming is underway to bring to you an exciting roster of program events and field trips. Although Division planners have been cautioned not to over plan, due to the location of the conference in such an exciting city, I believe you will find the fewer number of programs to be of the highest quality. Our main event this year will be the Biennial Roundtable on Biotechnology. This year's roundtable theme will be the Human and Plant Genome <u>Projects.</u> This project is believed to be as important to the scientific community and, indeed, to our own lives, as the United States Space Program. You will hear a great deal more on this topic in future issues of Biofeedback. Your Division Board and I agree that our Division, with so many librarians working directly or indirectly in the field of biotechnology, would find this topic to be very appropriate and timely. The rest of our members and, indeed, all special librarians, will no doubt be affected by the associated outcomes or spinoffs of this project. This is a MUST SEE conference program. The Pharmaceuticals Division and the Food and Agriculture Division are co-sponsors of this grand event.

Other events being considered for the 1992 conference are a field trip to Golden Gate Park, a field trip to a biotechnology

Continued on page 2

2 Biofeedback

#### Continued from page 1

company in the San Francisco area, a program on chemistry for the non-chemist, a continuing education course on Preservation, and a program on CD-ROM programs.

One of my goals for the Division is to begin a process of mentoring the leadership. Committee chairs have been asked to groom someone on their committee for leadership in the following year. In this way, we can not only provide continuity of our strategic plans and goals for each committee, but we can help to smooth the transition to higher leadership, and to allow our committees to be more productive. Like so many other tasks we are asked to do in our professional lives, we are expected to "hit the ground running" in our association activities. Mentoring is one way to become prepared in advance for the challenges ahead.

The next issue of *Biofeedback* will include a list of the committees and offices in the Division. I encourage each of you who would like participate in the leadership to contact the committee chair to become more involved. Terms of committees vary from one to three years, but you may contact me if you would like a short term ad hoc assignment. I will be needing at least two individuals in the San Francisco area to assist me in local arrangements for the 1992 conference.

I hope all of you enjoyed your summer and I am looking forward to working with many of you over the next season.

Continued from page 7

C. Mae Cutler Canadian Dept. of Agriculture Library Division Sir John Carling Building Ottawa, ON CAN K1A 0C5 613/952-3813 (FAX)

Adam L. Schiff 2 Midcrest Way San Francisco, CA 94131 415/750-7104

#### Continued from page 5

arrived and we all owe Robin a debt of gratitude for tenacity above and beyond the call of duty!

And finally, the CE Course. Judy Wojcik and Renee Bush single handedly set up the CE Course on Drug and Pharmaceutical Information Resources taught by Bonnie Snow. Judy and Renee also took care of applying for CE credits for this course and advertising the course so that we had a good turn-out. Their efforts were rewarded as we had 23 participants.

In summary, I want to say that I feel my year as BSD chair was a golden opportunity to meet and work with people I would not have had the opportunity to get to know in any other way. I learned a great deal this year and I feel it was a successful year because of all of you. So many people helped out so much that I would like to list names all of you deserve recognition: Anna McGowan, Jane Cole, Cami Loucks, Rita Fisher, Jean Crampon, Caroline Morris, Steven Sowell, Adam Schiff, Karen Patrias, Kay Collins, Robin Raquet, Ingrid Radke, Virginia Lingle, Mary Susan Lake, Mae Cutler, Margaret Welshmer, Jeffrey Wehmeyer, Caroline Dodson, Susan Curtis, Lucy Rowland, Ann Campbell, Jack Cooper, Judy Wojcik, Wei Wei, Renee Bush, Larry Wright, Janice Kemp, Barry Brown, Mary Compton, Linda Ordogh, Tracy Powell, Karen Bledsoe, John Sisson, Sue Terry, Paula Galbraith, JIM MEARS and all of our speakers. Thank you all for a job well done!

#### Biofeedback

Biological Sciences Division Special Libraries Association

Vol. 17, No. 1

Summer 1991

Special Libraries Association assumes no responsibility for the statements and opinions advanced by contributors to the Association's publications. Editorial views do not necessarily represent the official position of the Special Libraries Association. Acceptance of an advertisement does not imply endorsement of the product by Special Libraries Association.

The newsletter is published four times a year. February, May, August, and November. Deadline for submitting materials is the fifteenth of the month prior to publication. Editor: Steven L. Sowell, Biology Library, Indiana University, JH A304, Bloomington, IN 47405; 812/855-9792; FAX: 812/855-6612; BITNET: SOWELL@IUBACS. Assistant Editor: Adam Schiff, California Academy of Sciences Library, Golden Gate Park, San Francisco, CA 94118; 415/750-7104; BITNET: CASLIB@CMSA.BERKELEY.EDU.

# Professional Development Committee Biological Sciences Division

### **Special Libraries Association**

### Needs for Professional Development <u>Survey</u>

The Biological Sciences Division (BSD) Professional Development Committee would like to collect information concerning topics for programs to be held during future SLA Annual Meetings. We ask that you express your needs/desires to make these programs meaningful. Please complete this form and return to:

Judy Wojcik Northwest AHEC Library 810 Fairgrove Church Rd. Hickory, NC 28602

1.	Name:
	Pusinger Address
2.	Business Address:
3.	Please rank (#1 being "most important") those programs that are of interest to you. We encourage you to indicate specific topics.  Searching the database
	(Please name the database; i.e. BIOSIS, GENEBANK, IPAB, TOXLINE)
	Searching the vendor (Please name the vendor; i.e. BRS, DIALOG, MEDLARS, STN, TOXNET)
	Agricultural topics: specifically
	Biochemical topics: specifically
	Biological topics: specifically
	Library science topics: specifically
	Medical topics: specifically
	Others: specifically
(Ple	ease continue on reverse side)

## Past-Chair's Report

Barbara Montanary-Schader

It is so nice to be able to end my year as BSD chair by pointing out that our Annual Meeting in San Antonio was quite a success! There were many excellent sessions and the speakers were often challenging, thought provoking and enthusiastic. And San Antonio is a delightful city. I wish I would have had more time to explore it!

The BSD programs all went well. The Managing Proprietary Scientific Data had at least 350 attendees and the question and answer period went on for 45 minutes. Speakers Larry Fogel (BP America), Eloise Richer (Baxter, Pharmaseal Division) and Alberta McKay (Glaxo) are to be commended for superb presentations. And FAXON should be thanked for funding this program.

The Toxicology Roundtable was also well received and attendees were delighted to receive data on floppies prepared by Kathy Deck. We had large turnouts for all four of our Open Houses which were co-sponsored with Environmental Resource Management Division (and Sunday was also cosponsored with Chemistry Division). I must thank all of our Open House sponsors for their support and for their delightful and tasty choices for appetizers. This years sponsors were Chemical Abstracts on Sunday night; BIOSIS, Springer, UMI, and DIALOG sponsored Monday evening. Tuesday was the Margarita Party which was co sponsored by several divisions and by Majors Scientific Books & Subscriptions; Wednesday was sponsored by ISI and Wiley. Elsevier supported both of our Executive Board Meetings. Please thank any of these vendors you may meet in the coming year. It is important that we show our appreciation for their continued support.

The Annual BSD Business Meeting was very productive. New officers were introduced (Larry Wright is the 1991-93 director and Renee Bush is our incoming chair-elect). Jane Cole presented the Long Range Plan that she and Anna McGowan had worked on and it was accepted by the membership. Anna McGowan, Past BSD Chair then presented the BSD Bylaws she had updated and those were also accepted by the membership (a packet which included the Long Range Plane and the BSD Bylaws was sent to every BSD member in May). Ann Juneau presented an update of the Natural History "group" which is in the process of being formed. Ann will have an article

in a subsequent issue of *Biofeedback* on this. We then had committee reports from all of the BSD committees. It was obvious that everyone worked very had this year. Rita Fisher presented the Secretary/Treasurers report and those details will appear in the official minutes which will be printed in a later issue of *Biofeedback*. Cami Loucks, incoming BSD chair then discussed her plans for the coming year and urged members to volunteer for committees.

Both of our field trips sold out. I want to extend my most heartfelt thank you to Ann Campbell for all of her very hard work in making the field trip to the Southwest Foundation for Biomedical Research a success. The catered lunch was excellent and the luncheon talk by the Foundation Director, Dr. Duncan Wimpress, provided a complete but succinct and occasionally humorous account of the founding and early days of the Foundation. And the tour itself was truly fascinating. We learned of the pensioning off of the chimps to air conditioned cabins when they could no longer "work". We saw gorillas, baboons and even a newly discovered new world "marsupial" which looked very much like a rat to my untrained eye! We also had an opportunity to visit the well staffed Foundation Library where we were graciously received by the librarian - who was a former SLA member whom we convinced to rejoin SLA. All in all a very successful day.

The trip to the San Antonio Botanic Gardens was also a stimulating experience and we have Jack Cooper to thank for the thorough preparations which made our tour of the gardens so successful. Even though it was a hot, muggy day, we were able to find cooler micro climates within the gardens. These changes in temperature within yards of each other were fascinating to experience and made the tour doubly interesting. After the tour, we all went to Breckinridge Park for a catered box lunch. Local Arrangements Chair Robin Raquet managed to hold picnic tables for us by literally throwing her body over the tables. Robin was quite relieved when we finally

# **New Members**

Maria T Astroza 10721 Kelley Drive Fairfax, VA 22030 202/861-3305

April A. Bennington 2702 W. Bay Area Blvd. #5114 Webster, TX 77598 713/483-7138

Kay Collins 6073 Naura Street Cypress, CA 90630 714/856-7290

Judith M. Cummings Palo Alto Med. Found. Library 860 Bryant Stree Palo Alto, CA 94301 415/326-8120

Janice L. Dodd 2016 SE 32 Avenue Portland, OR 97214

Louise A. Drusedum 900 W. Montgomery Avenue #602 Bryn Mawr, PA 19010 215/955-7676

Ann A. Duyka 503 Dogwood College Station, TX 77840 409/845-7427

Joseph A. Esposito 3915 W. Rovey Avenue Phoenix, AZ 85019 602/588-5863

Rubby D. Hampton Jones & Stokes Assoc. Inc. Library 2600 V Street #100 Sacramento, CA 95818 916/737-3000 Henry Ford Hospital Attn: Sylvia A. Graham Sladen Library K-17 2799 W. Grand Boulevard Detroit, MI 48202 313/876-2550

Susan L. Higgins
Banting Research Centre
Health Prot Branch
Library Svc
Ottawa, ON CAN K1A 0L2
613/957-1026

Catherine R. Hudgins 194 Waldoncroft Cres Burlington, ON CAN L7L 3A5

Frank R. Joslin III 163 Blake Street #11 New Haven, CT 06515 203/772-0670

Mary K. Joyce 600 Fairfax Naperville, IL 60540

Alice Kehr 4 Carol Court Demarest, NJ 07627

John V. LaMartine Amer. Society for Physical Res. Library 5 W 73 Street New York, NY 10023 212/799-5050

Janet A. Lee 5126 Skyline Drive Roeland Park, KS 66205 913/551-7586

Efrat Livny
Univ. of Wisconsin-Madison
Biotechnology Center
1710 University Avenue
Madison, WI 53705

Elizabeth R. MacArthur 58 Yosemite Road San Rafael, CA 94903 415/539-3966 Helen E. Marshall ICI Canada Inc. Sheridan Pk. Res. Ctr. Library 2101 Hadwen Road Mississauga, ON CAN L5K 2L3

Jeanette Martin
Intermedics Orthopedics Inc.
QA Department
1300-C E. Anderson Lane
Austin, TX 78752
512/835-1971

Susan A. McCarthy National Agricultural Library Public Service Division 10301 Baltimore Boulevard Beltsville, MD 20705 301/344-3875

Sheila E. Moran 198A Hamilton Street Dorchester, MA 02122 617/296-4000

Carol J. Myers 1508 Madison Street #303 Hyattsville, MD 20782

Nancy J. Nyren Museum Park 300 Third Street #520 San Francisco, CA 94107

Patricia D. Ostermick 2351 N. 81 Street Wauwatosa, WI 53213

Pamela C. Pangburn National Research Council NRC Library 1201 Constitution Avenue NW Washington, DC 20418 202/334-2125

Patricia E. Pinkowski Alzheimer's Association Green-Field Library 70 E. Lake Street #600 Chicago, IL 60601 312/853-3060 Ronald A. Rader Bio-Technology Info Inst 1700 Rockville Pike Ste 400 Rockville, MD 20852 301/942-1215

Elizabeth A. Retzel 3344 Edwin #1 Hamtramck, MI 48212 313/876-2550

Maggie Rogers 1943 SE Locust Avenue Portland, OR 97214 503/275-9555

Ankha Shamin Braun Intertec Environmental Library 1345 Northland Drive Mondota Heights, MN 55120 612/683-8732

Reeta Sinha 5900 N. Braeswood #224 Houston, TX 77074 713/797-1230

Katherine B. Smith 4179 Santa Rita Road El Sobrante, CA 94803 415/848-6370

Karen Tartock-Kreizman Bristol-Myers Company Westwood Pharm/Res Library 100 Forest Avenue Buffalo, NY 14213 716/887-3637

Margaret L. Thompson 2201 Pennsylvania Avenue #516 Philadelphia, PA 19130

Karen M. Tubolino 40 Burham Drive Smithtown, NY 11787 516/661-3000

Martha J. Wolf 1691 Hill Rise Drive #9 Lexington, KY 40504

## **Updates**

#### **Address Changes**

Venice N. Beske HC76 Box 43 Hawk Springs, WY 82217

Ann B. Campbell Georgia Institute Technology Prince Gilbert Memorial Library Atlanta, GA 30332

David E. Coleman 509 University Avenue #906 Honolulu, HI 96826

Nancy R. Curtis 212 W. Gilman Street #121 Madison, WI 53703

Frances K. Ewing 1621 Roma NE Albuquerque, NM 87106

Joan Shackney Frasier 705 Valleyview Road Pittsburgh, PA 15243

Harold R. Gibson California Pacific Medical Center Health Sciences Library P.O. Box 7999 San Francisco, CA 94120

Emily L. Giustino 5050 Garford Street #267 Long Beach, CA 90815

Mary A. Hearnden 898 Massachusetts Avenue #45 Arlington, MA 02174

Nancy L. Kleven 26601 Dover Court Kent, WA 98032

Michael P. Lesyk 1624 Sixteenth Avenue SW #318 Calgary, AB CAN T3C 1A1 Lisa Walling 5316 S. Kimbark Avenue #3 Chicago, IL 60615

Judith Welsh 7643 Windbridge Drive #58 Sacramento, CA 95831

#### **Telephone Number Changes**

Judith A. Barnes 517/372-0341 (FAX)

C. E. Carey 617/349-4526

Katharine E. Clark 814/865-1015 (FAX)

S. Jane Cooper 918/599-5829 (FAX)

Nelson J. Gilman 213/342-1130

John Cummings Harris 617/391-2235 (FAX)

Steven P. Johnson 212/220-7114 (FAX)

Karen L. Shaines 301/913-0014

Patricia B. Yocum 313/936-3079

Maryann Zaremska 415/749-4812 (FAX)

#### Address and Telephone Changes

Faye F. Brill Nutrasweet Company Box 730 - 1751 Lake Cook Road Deerfield, IL 60015 708/405-6725

Continued on page 2

### Cincinnati 1993

......

Renee Bush, Chair-Elect

Have you said any of the following to yourself or to a colleague lately?

"I wish I knew more about...."

"I could sure use a refresher on...."

"I've always thought it would help me do my job better if I could learn more about...."

"I hear ... mentioned a lot these days, but I don't really understand what it's all about."

"I'm so occupied just trying to keep up with my work load that I can't find the time to read or think or talk with my colleagues about important issues such as...."

If you have, we'd like you to take some time now to think about how your division might help you "fill in the blanks." We are already planning the 1993 annual conference in Cincinnati. If you know or hope that you will be attending that year, we want to hear from you!

It's essential that we have your input if we are to provide the kind of programs you want and need. BSD members who attended the annual division business meeting in San Antonio completed a survey concerning potential topics for future programs, but we want to hear from those who were unable to join us last June. Won't you please either complete the questionnaire included in this issue of *Biofeedback* or contact me directly to share your thoughts and concerns.

The following is a sampling of the topics suggested by some division members. Please fee free to comment on any of these, to provide us with ideas of your own, and to suggest interesting potential speakers or field trip destinations.

Agroecology Biomaterials (biocompatible materials/biomedical materials) Bioethics

Animal resources/animal alternatives for research Use of fetal tissue

Biodiversity

Biosystematics

Business aspects of biohealth

Cladistics

Collection development issues

Disappearing plants as potential medicines

Disaster planning

Document delivery

Ethical concerns of information professionals

e.g., conflict of interest

Ethnobotany

Genetics

Global change

Journal cancellations

LAN CD-ROMs

Managing science libraries

Natural history information resources

Online database searching

BIOSIS update

BRS searching

STN searching

Toxicology related topics

e.g., pesticide exposure; searching TOXNET and

TOXLINE

Wastewater pollution control

I look forward to receiving your thought on these topics and/or additional suggestions you would like to make.

Renee Bush, Chair-Elect Science & Engineering Library SUNY at Buffalo Buffalo, NY 14260 716/636-2947 FAX 716/636-3719 SFEFANG@UBVM.BITNET



# 1991 State-of-the-Art Institute November 12—13, 1991 Washington, DC

# "Information in Eastern and Central Europe: Coming in from the Cold"

SLA's sixth State-of-the-Art Institute will provide pragmatic information and insights for members and others in the information community who have, or may be entering the Eastern/Central European markets. Sessions will include:

- The State of Affairs: An Overview of Current Conditions in Eastern and Central Europe;
- The Importance of Information to New Development: Obstacles and Opportunities;
- · Overcoming Cultural Barriers;
- Working it Out: Resources for Establishing a Business;
- Information Access: How to Obtain Information from Eastern and Central Europe;
- The Librarian's Role in the Information Revolution: U.S. Initiatives to Aid Eastern and Central European Information Organizations; and
- International Ventures: How Special Librarians Can Get Involved.

SLA's State-of-the-Art Institute was introduced in 1986 to provide a series of provocative, thought-stimulating conferences on issues of concern to the information community. This intense interactive program addresses topics that have yet to be explored in a conference setting, providing a unique forum for the exchange of ideas and concerns.

For additional information contact SLA's Professional Growth section, 1700 Eighteenth Street, NW, Washington, DC 20009-2508 (202)234-4700.

## **New Member Profiles**

#### Alice Bodtke-Roberts

Alice is Senior Information Specialist with Genentech, Inc., S. San Francisco. She worked previously at the Bio-Agricultural Library, University of California, Riverside and at the University of Texas Health Science Center at San Antonio.

#### William M. MacDonald

Bill is the Manager of the Information Resource Center at Serono Laboratories, Norwell, MA. He received an A.B. in English from Boston College and an M.S. in library science from Simmons College. He was formerly Catalog Librarian at Harvard's Countway Library and Cataloger at Nichols College.

#### Diane Schmidt

Diane is Assistant Biology Librarian at the University of Illinois, Urbana-Champaign. She holds an M.S. in biology from Purdue University and a B.A. in biology and psychology from Hamline University. Diane was previously a reference librarian for science and technology at the University of Mississippi.

#### Lorri Zipperer

Lorri is Research Associate, Department of Library and Information Service, American Medical Association. She has a M.A. in library and information studies from Northern Illinois University and a B.A. with art studio specialization from Southern Illinois University. Before attending library school, Lorri worked for the Art Institute of Chicago.

Biological Sciences Division Special Libraries Association c/o Steven L. Sowell, Editor Biofeedback 1901 Ruby Lane Bloomington, IN 47401

Non-Profit
Organization
U.S. Postage
PAID
Bloomington, IN
Permit No. 274